Only 'only' only: a distributed meaning approach to exclusive doubling

Ka-Fai Yip

Yale University

The 34th meeting of Semantics and Linguistic Theory (SALT 34)

May 28-30, 2024

Table of Contents

Introduction

000000

- SFP exclusive doubling in Cantonese
- 3 The not-at-issue dimension
- Proposal: scalar focus
- 6 More on the dependency
- Conclusion



SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024 2,

- Co-occurrence of two exclusive particles with the same focus association
 - Attested in a number of languages: Dutch, German, Japanese, Korean, Mandarin Chinese, Vietnamese, Yoruba... (see Appendix A)
- (1) a. Mary only read ONE_F book. (Advberbial/sentential)
 b. Mary read only ONE_F book. (Adfocal/constituent)
 - b. Mary read only ONE_F book.c. # Mary only read only ONE_F book.
- Doubling of exclusive adverbial and adfocal particles in Vietnamese

 Nam [chỉ [mua [mỗi cuốn_F sách]]]. (Single-'only'/"concord" reading
 Nam only buy only one book.

 'Nam only bought one book.' (Quek and Hirsch 2017, ex. 23

 (NOT multiple-'only': 'what Nam only did was to buy only one book')
 - Apparently only one exclusive particle is interpreted
- → Compositionality problems if both particles are exclusives

3 / 66

Doubling of exclusive particles

- Co-occurrence of two exclusive particles with the same focus association
 - Attested in a number of languages: Dutch, German, Japanese, Korean, Mandarin Chinese, Vietnamese, Yoruba... (see Appendix A)
- (1) Mary only read ONE_F book. (Advberbial/sentential) (Adfocal/constituent) Mary read only ONE_F book.
 - # Mary only read only ONE_F book.
- (2) Doubling of exclusive adverbial and adfocal particles in Vietnamese

Nam [chỉ [mua [mỗi cuốn_F sách]]]. (Single-'only'/"concord" reading) Nam only buy only one book.

'Nam only bought one book.' (Quek and Hirsch 2017, ex. 23)

(NOT multiple-'only': 'what Nam only did was to buy only one book')

- → Compositionality problems if both particles are exclusives

SALT 34 May 28-30, 2024 3 / 66

- Co-occurrence of two exclusive particles with the same focus association
 - Attested in a number of languages: Dutch, German, Japanese, Korean, Mandarin Chinese, Vietnamese, Yoruba... (see Appendix A)
- (1) Mary only read ONE_F book. (Advberbial/sentential)
 - (Adfocal/constituent) b. Mary read only ONE_F book.
 - # Mary only read only ONE_F book.
- (2) Doubling of exclusive adverbial and adfocal particles in Vietnamese

Nam [chỉ [mua [mỗi cuốn_F sách]]]. (Single-'only'/"concord" reading)

Nam only buy only one book. 'Nam only bought one book.'

(Quek and Hirsch 2017, ex. 23)

(NOT multiple-'only': 'what Nam only did was to buy only one book')

- Apparently only one exclusive particle is interpreted
- **Compositionality problems** if both particles are exclusives

SALT 34 May 28-30, 2024 3 / 66

- The prevailing operator-particle approach proposes that (S. Bayer 1996;
 J. Bayer 2020; Y. Lee 2005; Barbiers 2014; Quek and Hirsch 2017; Sun 2021; Branan and Erlewine 2023; i.a.):
 - Adfocal particles are semantically vacuous concord markers,
 - which establish a syntactic dependency with an exclusive operator (either null or realized as the adverbial particles)
- (3) [TP Subj [OP-EXCL [$_{vP}$ V [Prt-only [DP Focused element]]]]]
 - However, most cases focus on quantificational uses, but it's well-known that
 exclusives may also have a scalar use (Klinedinst 2004, 2005; Beaver and Clark
 2008; Coppock and Beaver 2014; Alxatib 2020)
 - The prejacent is ranked lower than some other alternative(s) on a given scale
- (4) a. Mary **only** invited ALEX_F. (Quantificational) (Kline
 - b. Bill is only a JUNIOR_F/#SENIOR.

Scalar) (Klinedinst 2004, ex.14)

The operator-particle approach

- The prevailing operator-particle approach proposes that (S. Bayer 1996;
 J. Bayer 2020; Y. Lee 2005; Barbiers 2014; Quek and Hirsch 2017; Sun 2021; Branan and Erlewine 2023; i.a.):
 - Adfocal particles are *semantically vacuous* concord markers,
 - which establish a syntactic dependency with an exclusive operator (either null or realized as the adverbial particles)
- (3) [TP Subj [OP-EXCL [$_{vP}$ V [Prt-only [$_{DP}$ Focused element]]]]]
 - However, most cases focus on quantificational uses, but it's well-known that
 exclusives may also have a scalar use (Klinedinst 2004, 2005; Beaver and Clark
 2008; Coppock and Beaver 2014; Alxatib 2020)
 - The prejacent is ranked lower than some other alternative(s) on a given scale
- (4) a. Mary only invited ALEX_F. (Quantificational) (Klinedinst 2004, ex.1)
 - b. Bill is only a JUNIOR_F/#SENIOR. (Scalar) (Klinedinst 2004, ex.14)

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 4 / 66

◆ロト ◆団 ▶ ◆ 豆 ▶ ◆ 豆 ▶ ・ 豆 | 〒 * り Q () ●

Exclusive SFP doubling in Cantonese

- Adverbial zinghai & sentence-final particle zaa3 (A. Law 2004; P. P.-I. Lee 2019)
- (5) Doubling of exclusive adverbial particles and SFPs in Cantonese Context: Yesterday's party, there were vodka, wine, and beer.

 [Aaming zinghai jam-zo bezau_F] zaa3 (doubling)

 Ming only buy-PERF beer SFP.only

 'Ming only drank beer (so weak!).' (doubled + scalar reading)

 NOT: 'The only thing happened was that M only drank beer (multi-'only')
- #1 Empirically, a type of exclusive doubling that is understudied (vs. the more-studied adfocal doubling)
 - SFP zaa3 is **not** semantically vacuous, but it contributes meaning to the **not-at-issue** (NAI) dimension, which has not be adequately addressed in the Op-Prt approach (but see Hole 2015, 2017; Bajaj 2016)
 - Such NAI meaning is scalar, and
 - Dependent on the exclusive focus, as will be shown



SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024 5 / 66

- Adverbial zinghai & sentence-final particle zaa3 (A. Law 2004; P. P.-I. Lee 2019)
- (5) Doubling of exclusive adverbial particles and SFPs in Cantonese Context: Yesterday's party, there were vodka, wine, and beer.

 [Aaming zinghai jam-zo bezau_F] zaa3 (doubling)

 Ming only buy-PERF beer SFP.only

 'Ming only drank beer (so weak!).' (doubled + scalar reading)

 NOT: 'The only thing happened was that M only drank beer (multi-'only')
- #1 Empirically, a type of exclusive doubling that is understudied (vs. the more-studied adfocal doubling)
 - SFP zaa3 is **not** semantically vacuous, but it contributes meaning to the **not-at-issue** (NAI) dimension, which has not be adequately addressed in the Op-Prt approach (but see Hole 2015, 2017; Bajaj 2016)
 - Such NAI meaning is scalar, and
 - Dependent on the exclusive focus, as will be shown



#2

Exclusive SFP doubling in Cantonese

- Adverbial zinghai & sentence-final particle zaa3 (A. Law 2004; P. P.-I. Lee 2019)
- (5)Doubling of exclusive adverbial particles and SFPs in Cantonese Context: Yesterday's party, there were vodka, wine, and beer. [Aaming zinghai jam-zo bezau_F] | zaa3 | (doubling) Ming only buy-PERF beer SFP.only 'Ming only drank beer (so weak!).' (doubled + scalar reading) NOT: 'The only thing happened was that M only drank beer (multi-'only')
- #1Empirically, a type of exclusive doubling that is understudied (vs. the more-studied adfocal doubling)
 - SFP zaa3 is **not** semantically vacuous, but it contributes meaning to the not-at-issue (NAI) dimension, which has not be adequately addressed in the Op-Prt approach (but see Hole 2015, 2017; Bajaj 2016)
 - Such NAI meaning is scalar, and
 - **Dependent** on the exclusive focus, as will be shown

- I propose that exclusive doubling does not involve form-meaning mismatches, nor is a pure Op-Prt "concord" phenomenon
- Exclusive doubling instantiates scalar focus structure where zinghai encodes exclusivity and zaa3 encodes scalarity
- I further propose that zaa3 does not associate with the focus directly.
 Instead, always targets the very same alternative set quantified by zinghai
 → zaa3 is dependent on zinghai
- (6) Exclusive SFPs realize scalar focus structures in Cantonese [zaa3_[Scalarity] ... [zinghai_[Exclusivity] ... XP_F ...]]
 - I propose to capture the dependency by co-indexing Roothian C
 → there are multiple ways for higher operators to access alternatives, in addition to the existing ~pass mechanism (e.g. Bade and Sachs 2019)

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 6 / 66

A note on the syntactic position

- The SFP zaa3 is high in the CP layer (A. Law 2004; Tang 2015; P. Law 2021)
- Zinghai is an adverb that may attach to positions in-between CP and VP
- (7) SFP doubling

```
[SFP<sub>excl</sub>=zaa3 ... [Adv<sub>excl</sub>=zinghai ... [XP<sub>F</sub> ... ]]]
```

 For expository purposes, I represent zaa3 in the left periphery, and remain neutral to its head-directionality (see Simpson and Wu 2002; Paul 2014; Erlewine 2017b; Pan 2022 for how the sentence-final order is derived)

A note on the syntactic position

- The SFP zaa3 is high in the CP layer (A. Law 2004; Tang 2015; P. Law 2021)
- Zinghai is an adverb that may attach to positions in-between CP and VP
- (7) SFP doubling

 For expository purposes, I represent zaa3 in the left periphery, and remain neutral to its head-directionality (see Simpson and Wu 2002; Paul 2014; Erlewine 2017b; Pan 2022 for how the sentence-final order is derived)

Table of Contents

- Introduction
- 2 SFP exclusive doubling in Cantonese
- 3 The not-at-issue dimension
- 4 Proposal: scalar focus
- 6 More on the dependency
- Conclusion



At-issue exclusiveness

Exclusivity in cases with singleton zinghai, singleton zaa3, and both particles

- (8) Doubling of exclusive particles in Cantonese
 - a. Aaming **zinghai** maai-zo joengjuk_F bei Aafan. (adverbial) Ming only buy-PERF lamb to Fan
 - b. Aaming maai-zo joengjuk_F bei Aafan $\boxed{\text{zaa3}}$ (SFP) Ming buy-PERF lamb to Fan SFP.only
 - c. Aaming **zinghai** maai-zo joengjuk_F bei Aafan **zaa3** (doubling) Ming only buy-PERF lamb to Fan SFP.only (a-c): 'Ming only bought Fan *lamb* (but not beef or pork).'
 - At-issue: exclusivity may be directly assented/dissented
 - Can also be negated, questioned, or take narrow scope under epistemic modals (See Appendix B)

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 9/66

At-issue exclusiveness

- Exclusivity in cases with singleton *zinghai*, singleton *zaa3*, and both particles
- (8) Doubling of exclusive particles in Cantonese
 - a. Aaming **zinghai** maai-zo joengjuk_F bei Aafan. (adverbial) Ming only buy-PERF lamb to Fan

 - c. Aaming **zinghai** maai-zo joengjuk_F bei Aafan **zaa3** (doubling) Ming only buy-PERF lamb to Fan SFP.only (a-c): 'Ming only bought Fan *lamb* (but not beef or pork).'
 - At-issue: exclusivity may be directly assented/dissented
 - Can also be negated, questioned, or take narrow scope under epistemic modals (See Appendix B)

 ★□→★□→★□→★□→★□→₹□

 \$\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}\frac{1}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}\f

Truth of the prejacent

- Besides exclusiveness, zinghai and/or zaa3 also subsume the truth of the prejacent (See Appendix B)
- (9) Ming only bought Fan lamb
 → Ming bought Fan lamb
 - The nature of this inference is subject to debate
 - being a presupposition (Horn 1969; Alonso-Ovalle and Hirsch 2022), some presupposition in other forms (e.g., existential in Horn 1996; von Fintel and latridou 2007, scalar in Beaver and Clark 2008, conditional in Ippolito 2008), an implicature (McCawley 1981), or even a non-assertoric entailment (Horn 2002), among others.
 - I set aside this issue and take the inference to be a presupposition of the prejacent for simplicity

SALT 34 Only 'only only May 28-30, 2024 10 / 66

Truth of the prejacent

- Besides exclusiveness, zinghai and/or zaa3 also subsume the truth of the prejacent (See Appendix B)
- (9) Ming only bought Fan lamb
 → Ming bought Fan lamb
 - The nature of this inference is subject to debate
 - being a presupposition (Horn 1969; Alonso-Ovalle and Hirsch 2022), some presupposition in other forms (e.g., existential in Horn 1996; von Fintel and latridou 2007, scalar in Beaver and Clark 2008, conditional in Ippolito 2008), an implicature (McCawley 1981), or even a non-assertoric entailment (Horn 2002), among others.
 - I set aside this issue and take the inference to be a presupposition of the prejacent for simplicity

- ◆ □ ▶ ◆ 🗗 ▶ ◆ 분 ▶ · 분 | 도 · 의 역 ♡

- On the one hand: The presence of either zinghai or zaa3 yields at-issue exclusiveness → both are exclusive operators
- On the other hand: The truth conditions remain unchanged in the doubling case > only one can be the exclusive operator > but which one?
- (10) Three logical possibilities in the doubling cases
 - a. Zinghai is the operator
 - b. Zaa3 is the operator
 - c. Neither is the operator there is a null operator
- → A test with (attempted) multiple focus associations

11 / 66

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024

- On the one hand: The presence of either zinghai or zaa3 yields at-issue exclusiveness → both are exclusive operators
- On the other hand: The truth conditions remain unchanged in the doubling case → only one can be the exclusive operator → but which one?
- (10) Three logical possibilities in the doubling cases
 - a. Zinghai is the operator
 - b. Zaa3 is the operator
 - c. Neither is the operator there is a null operator
- → A test with (attempted) multiple focus associations

SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024 11/66

- On the one hand: The presence of either zinghai or zaa3 yields at-issue exclusiveness → both are exclusive operators
- On the other hand: The truth conditions remain unchanged in the doubling case → only one can be the exclusive operator → but which one?
- (10) Three logical possibilities in the doubling cases
 - a. Zinghai is the operator
 - b. Zaa3 is the operator
 - c. Neither is the operator there is a null operator
 - → A test with (attempted) multiple focus associations

- On the one hand: The presence of either zinghai or zaa3 yields at-issue exclusiveness → both are exclusive operators
- On the other hand: The truth conditions remain unchanged in the doubling case → only one can be the exclusive operator → but which one?
- (10) Three logical possibilities in the doubling cases
 - a. Zinghai is the operator
 - b. Zaa3 is the operator
 - c. Neither is the operator there is a null operator
 - → A test with (attempted) multiple focus associations

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 11 / 66

on SFP exclusive doubling in Cantonese The not-at-issue dimension O00000000 More on the dependency Conclusion References

Dependent focus association

- First, SFP zaa3 may associate with subjects (A. Law 2004; Cheng 2015)
- (11) AAMING_F taai zungmansyu zaa3 (, #Aafan dou hai.) Ming read Chinese.book SFP.only Fan also be 'Only *Ming* reads Chinese books. (# Fan as well.)'
 - Second, zinghai fails to associate with subjects outside of its scope/c-commanding domain (cf. English only, Jackendoff 1972; Erlewine 2014, i.a.)
 - Association with subjects is only possible when zinghai is pre-subject
- (12) a. $AAMING_{\{*F1\}}$ **zinghai** taai zungmansyu_{F2} (, Aafan dou hai.) Ming only read Chinese.book Fan also be 'Ming only reads *Chinese books*. (Fan as well.)'
 - b. Zinghai $AAMING_{\{F1\}}$ taai zungmansyu $_{\{*F2\}}$ (, #Aafan dou hai.) Ming only read Chinese.book Fan also be 'Only Ming reads Chinese books. (# Fan as well.)'

《ロ 》 《 き 》 ま ま で 2 (で) SALT 34 Only 'only only May 28:30, 2024 12 / 66

Dependent focus association

- First, SFP zaa3 may associate with subjects (A. Law 2004; Cheng 2015)
- (11) AAMING_F taai zungmansyu $\boxed{\text{zaa3}}$ (, #Aafan dou hai.) Ming read Chinese.book SFP.only Fan also be 'Only *Ming* reads Chinese books. (# Fan as well.)'
 - Second, zinghai fails to associate with subjects outside of its scope/c-commanding domain (cf. English only, Jackendoff 1972; Erlewine 2014, i.a.)
 - Association with subjects is only possible when zinghai is pre-subject
- (12) a. $AAMING_{\{*F1\}}$ zinghai taai zungmansyu $_{\{F2\}}$ (, Aafan dou hai.) Ming only read Chinese.book Fan also be 'Ming only reads *Chinese books*. (Fan as well.)'
 - b. Zinghai $AAMING_{\{F1\}}$ taai zungmansyu $_{\{*F2\}}$ (, #Aafan dou hai.) Ming only read Chinese.book Fan also be 'Only *Ming* reads Chinese books. (# Fan as well.)'

《ロ 》 《 き 》 ま ま で 2 (で) SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28:30, 2024 12 / 66

Dependent focus association (cont.)

- In **multiple-focus** cases, however, *zaa3* **fails** to associate with the subject, which is outside *zinghai*'s scope
- No multiple 'only' reading like English only
- (13) Zaa3 fails to associate with subject focus in a multiple-focus case

```
AAMING<sub>{*F1}</sub> zinghai taai zungmansyu<sub>F2</sub> zaa3 (, Aafan dou hai Ming only read Chinese.book SFP.only Fan also be zinghai zungmansyu<sub>F2</sub> syu.) only Chinese book

M only reads Chinese books. (F also only reads Chinese books.)

BUT NOT: 'Only M only reads Chinese books. (F reads both Chinese
```

books and English books.)'
 Zaa3's focus association is dependent/"parasitic" on zinghai

```
(14) a. *[Zaa3 ... F1 [zinghai ... F2] b. [Zaa3 ... F1 [zinghai ... F2]
```

SALT 34 Only 'only 'only May 28-30, 2024

Dependent focus association (cont.)

- In multiple-focus cases, however, zaa3 fails to associate with the subject, which is outside zinghai's scope
- No multiple 'only' reading like English only
- (13) Zaa3 fails to associate with subject focus in a multiple-focus case

```
AAMING<sub>{*F1}</sub> zinghai taai zungmansyu<sub>F2</sub> zaa3 (, Aafan dou hai Ming only read Chinese.book SFP.only Fan also be zinghai zungmansyu<sub>F2</sub> syu.) only Chinese book

M only reads Chinese books. (F also only reads Chinese books.)

BUT NOT: 'Only M only reads Chinese books. (F reads both Chinese books and English books.)'
```

→ Zaa3's focus association is dependent/"parasitic" on zinghai

```
(14) a. *[Zaa3 ... F1 [zinghai ... F2] b. [Zaa3 ... F1 [zinghai ... F2]
```

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024

13 / 66

Dependent focus association (cont.)

- Multiple zinghai, though slightly marked, give the multiple 'only' reading
- → Zinghai is the exclusive operator, zaa3 is not
- (15) Zinghai (dak) AAMING_{F1} zinghai taai zungmansyu_{F2} (, #Aafan only only.have Ming only read Chinese.book Fan dou hai zinghai zungmansyu_{F2} syu.) also be only Chinese book 'Only M only reads Chinese books. (# F also only reads Chinese books.)'

00000000

SALT 34

SFP doubling displays an operator-particle-like dependency

- In singleton zaa3 cases, the dependency is established with a null exclusive
- I assume that Excl can only occur when:

(17)
$$\begin{bmatrix} zaa3 & \dots & \begin{bmatrix} OP = EXCL-\emptyset & \dots & \begin{bmatrix} XP_F & \dots & \end{bmatrix} \end{bmatrix} \end{bmatrix}$$
 (singleton zaa3 cases

However, is zaa3 truly a semantically vacuous concord marker? Why

May 28-30, 2024

15 / 66

An operator-particle-like dependency

SFP doubling displays an operator-particle-like dependency

- In singleton zaa3 cases, the dependency is established with a null exclusive operator, Excl
- I assume that Excl can only occur when:
 - (i) There is no overt clausemate exclusives like zinghai
 - (ii) It is required to satisfy the dependency with zaa3 (to be addressed later)

(17)
$$\begin{bmatrix} zaa3 & \dots & \begin{bmatrix} OP = EXCL-\emptyset & \dots & \begin{bmatrix} XP_F & \dots & \end{bmatrix} \end{bmatrix} \end{bmatrix}$$
 (singleton $zaa3$ cases)

• However, is *zaa3* truly a semantically vacuous concord marker? Why would languages employ such a "dummy" particle in doubling?

SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024 15 / 66

SFP doubling displays an operator-particle-like dependency

- In singleton zaa3 cases, the dependency is established with a null exclusive operator, Excl
- I assume that Excl can only occur when:
 - (i) There is no overt clausemate exclusives like zinghai
 - (ii) It is required to satisfy the dependency with zaa3 (to be addressed later)

(17)
$$\begin{bmatrix} zaa3 \\ \end{bmatrix}$$
 ... $\begin{bmatrix} OP = EXCL-\emptyset \\ \end{bmatrix}$... $\begin{bmatrix} XP_F \\ \end{bmatrix}$ (singleton zaa3 cases)

 However, is zaa3 truly a semantically vacuous concord marker? Why would languages employ such a "dummy" particle in doubling?

SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024 15/66

Table of Contents

- Introduction
- SFP exclusive doubling in Cantonese
- 3 The not-at-issue dimension
- Proposal: scalar focus
- 6 More on the dependency
- Conclusion



SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024 16

- While zaa3 sentences apparently have the same truth conditions with zinghai, their felicity conditions are different
- Zaa3 has focus sensitive contribution on the not-at-issue level, and requires some excluded alternatives to be:
 - Contextually salient and/or #1
 - #2 Ranked higher than the true prejacent on a contextually given scale

SALT 34 May 28-30, 2024 17 / 66

#1: Contextual salience

Salience regulated by purely contextual information

 Zaa3, unlike zinghai, can only be used when some alternative (i.e., beef) is highlighted in the context such that both speaker and addressee are aware of it (cf. Portner 2007's notion of Common Proposition Space)

(18) Contextual information: (non-)salience

- You are a cashier in a meat market in the US. You just served a customer, and your colleague seems to be curious about what they bought. You say:
- b. Same with (a), except that beef is newly arrived and is really good today
- c. Go haak $\{zinghai\}$ maai-zo joengjuk_F $\Big\{a.\#/b.^{OK}zaa3\}$ CL customer only buy-PERF lamb SFP.only
 The customer only bought lamb. (#S/he also bought pork.)
- At least one excluded alternative is more salient than the prejacent
- Notice that non-salient yet contextually relevant alternatives (e.g., pork) are still excluded

SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024

18 / 66

#1: Contextual salience

- Salience regulated by purely contextual information
 - Zaa3, unlike zinghai, can only be used when some alternative (i.e., beef) is highlighted in the context such that both speaker and addressee are aware of it (cf. Portner 2007's notion of Common Proposition Space)

(18)Contextual information: (non-)salience

- You are a cashier in a meat market in the US. You just served a customer, and your colleague seems to be curious about what they bought. You say:
- Same with (a), except that beef is newly arrived and is really good today. b.
- {zinghai} maai-zo joengjuk_F {a.#/b.^{OK}zaa3} Go haak C CL customer only buy-PERF lamb SFP.only The customer only bought lamb. (#S/he also bought pork.)

May 28-30, 2024 18 / 66

#1: Contextual salience

- Salience regulated by purely contextual information
 - Zaa3, unlike zinghai, can only be used when some alternative (i.e., beef) is highlighted in the context such that both speaker and addressee are aware of it (cf. Portner 2007's notion of Common Proposition Space)

(18)Contextual information: (non-)salience

- You are a cashier in a meat market in the US. You just served a customer, and your colleague seems to be curious about what they bought. You say:
- Same with (a), except that beef is newly arrived and is really good today. b.
- {zinghai} maai-zo joengjuk_F {a.#/b.^{OK}zaa3} Go haak C CL customer only buy-PERF lamb SFP.onlv The customer only bought lamb. (#S/he also bought pork.)
- At least one excluded alternative is more salient than the prejacent
- Notice that non-salient yet contextually relevant alternatives (e.g., pork) are still excluded

SALT 34 May 28-30, 2024 18 / 66

#1: Contextual salience (cont.)

- Salience achieved by linguistic antecedent in the discourse
 - Zaa3 is licensed by a previous assertion and strengthens the "corrective" sense
- (19) Previous assertion licenses zaa
 - a. Ming: Ngau sik kwancung cow eat insect
 Ming: 'Cows eat insect.'
 - b. You: Ngau {zinghai} sik zikmat_F {zaa3}
 cow only eat plant SFP.only
 Cows only eat plants.

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 19 / 66

#1: Contextual salience (cont.)

- Salience achieved by linguistic antecedent in the discourse
 - Zaa3 is licensed by a previous assertion and strengthens the "corrective" sense

(19) Previous assertion licenses zaa

- a. Ming: Ngau sik kwancung.
 cow eat insect
 Ming: 'Cows eat insect.'
- b. You: Ngau $\{zinghai\}$ sik $zikmat_F$ $\{zaa3\}$ cow only eat plant SFP.only Cows only eat plants.

◆□▶ ◆□▶ ◆■▶ ◆■▶ ●■ 釣り○

#2: Scalar meaning

- In contexts where all the alternatives are equally (non-)salient, a scale must be invoked to license zaa3
- At least one excluded alternative is ranked higher than the prejacent on a contextually given scale (e.g., ABV)
 beer, wine, vodka>_{ABV}, where beer <_s wine/vodka
- (20) Yesterday's party: there were vodka, wine, and beer. (=5

 [Aaming zinghai jam-zo bezau_F] {zaa3} (doubling

 Ming only buy-PERF beer SFP.only

 'Ming only drank beer (so weak!).' (doubled + scalar reading)
 - Two tests to confirm zaa3's scalar contribution
 - Contexts without a salient scale (e.g., a listing scenario)
 - Superlatives targeting the upper bound of the scale

 Image: SALT 34
 Only 'only' only
 May 28-30, 2024
 20 / 66

#2: Scalar meaning

- In contexts where all the alternatives are equally (non-)salient, a scale must be invoked to license zaa3
- At least one excluded alternative is ranked higher than the prejacent on a contextually given scale (e.g., ABV)
 beer, wine, vodka>_{ABV}, where beer <_s wine/vodka
- (20) Yesterday's party: there were vodka, wine, and beer. (=5)

 [Aaming zinghai jam-zo bezau_F] {zaa3} (doubling)

 Ming only buy-PERF beer SFP.only

 'Ming only drank beer (so weak!).' (doubled + scalar reading)
 - Two tests to confirm zaa3's scalar contribution
 - Contexts without a salient scale (e.g., a listing scenario)
 - Superlatives targeting the upper bound of the scale

- 《ロ》《御》《意》《意》 連座 めの(*)

20 / 66

SALT 34

- In contexts where all the alternatives are equally (non-)salient, a scale must be invoked to license zaa3
- At least one excluded alternative is ranked higher than the prejacent on a contextually given scale (e.g., ABV)
 <beer, wine, vodka>_{ABV}, where beer <_s wine/vodka
- (20)Yesterday's party: there were vodka, wine, and beer. (=5)[Aaming zinghai jam-zo bezau_F] | {zaa3} (doubling) Ming only buy-PERF beer SFP.only 'Ming only drank beer (so weak!).' (doubled + scalar reading)
 - Two tests to confirm zaa3's scalar contribution
 - Contexts without a salient scale (e.g., a listing scenario)
 - Superlatives targeting the upper bound of the scale

May 28-30, 2024

#2: Scalar meaning (cont.)

- Zaa3 is banned in contexts without a salient scale (e.g., a listing scenario)
 - All the alternatives are equally salient due to listing: beer = wine = vodka
 - No scale (e.g., ABV) is invoked
- (21) A listing scenario that lacks a salient scale

At a liquor store, you are reporting the type of alcohol each customer bought to your boss.

A {zinghai} maai-zo bezau_F [#zaa3], B {zinghai} maai-zo hongza

A only buy-PFV beer SFP.only B only buy-PFV red.wine

[#zaa3], C {zinghai} maai-zo fokdakga [#zaa3], ...

A L. L. L. D. L. L. (1): C. L.

'A only bought beer, B only bought (red) wine, C only bought vodka, ...'

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 21/66

- Zaa3 is banned in contexts without a salient scale (e.g., a listing scenario)
 - All the alternatives are equally salient due to listing: beer = wine = vodka
 - No scale (e.g., ABV) is invoked
- (21) A listing scenario that lacks a salient scale

At a liquor store, you are reporting the type of alcohol each customer bought to your boss.

A $\{zinghai\}$ maai-zo bezau $_F$ $\{\#zaa3\}$, B $\{zinghai\}$ maai-zo hongzau

A only buy-PFV beer $\operatorname{SFP}.\mathsf{only}$ B only buy-PFV red.wine

\[\{\#\zaa\}\], C \{\zinghai\} maai-zo fokdakga \[\{\#\zaa\}\], ...\\
SFP.only C only buy-PFV vodka SFP.only

SFP.OHly Colly buy-FFV vouka SFF.OHly

'A only bought beer, B only bought (red) wine, C only bought vodka, ...'

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 21 / 66

#2: Scalar meaning (cont.)

- Zaa3 is banned when associating with the upper bound of a scale
 - A context facilitating a scale of difficulty to evaluate student performance
 - <easiest PS, ..., hardest PS>_{difficulty}
- Superlatives targeting the **upper/lower bound** of the scale

 Context: You ask a teacher who is the best/worst student. The teacher answered: Ming is the best/worst student, because ...
 - a. Keoi {zinghai} zou [zeoi naan]_F ge taimuk [#zaa3]. (Upper)

 3SG only do most hard GE question SFP.only

 He only does the hardest problem set
 - b. Keoi {zinghai} zou [zeoi jungji]_F ge taimuk {zaa3}. (Lower)

 3sG only do most easy GE question SFP.only

 He only does the easiest problem set.
 - Note: While Beaver and Clark (2008) suggests that scalar only cannot associate with the "bottom" element on a scale, Alxatib (2020, p.46-47) shows it is indeed possible

SALT 34 Only 'only' May 28-30, 2024 22 / 66

- Zaa3 is banned when associating with the upper bound of a scale
 - A context facilitating a scale of difficulty to evaluate student performance
 - <easiest PS, ..., hardest PS>_{difficulty}
- (22) Superlatives targeting the **upper/lower bound** of the scale

 Context: You ask a teacher who is the best/worst student. The teacher answered: Ming is the best/worst student, because ...
 - a. Keoi $\{zinghai\}$ zou $[zeoi naan]_F$ ge taimuk [#zaa3]. (Upper) 3SG only do most hard GE question SFP.only He only does the hardest problem set.
 - b. Keoi $\{zinghai\}$ zou $[zeoi \ jungji]_F$ ge taimuk [zaa3]. (Lower) 3SG only do most easy GE question SFP.only He only does the easiest problem set.
 - Note: While Beaver and Clark (2008) suggests that scalar only cannot associate with the "bottom" element on a scale, Alxatib (2020, p.46-47) shows it is indeed possible

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 22 / 66

- The salience/scalar requirement by zaa3 is not-at-issue
- Projects through negation, question, epistemic modals, attitude verbs, etc.
- (23)[At yesterday's party, there were vodka, wine, and beer.]
 - A: [Aaming zinghai jam-zo bezau_F] | {zaa4} |? (yes-no question) only buy-PERF beer SFP.onlv 'Did Ming only drank beer last night? (Was Ming that weak?)'
 - b. B: No! (Ming didn't only drink beer/# Beer actually has the highest ABV since other alcohols were diluted)

Table of Contents

- Introduction
- SFP exclusive doubling in Cantonese
- 3 The not-at-issue dimension
- 4 Proposal: scalar focus
- 6 More on the dependency
- Conclusion



SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024

- The leading idea: Exclusive doubling instantiates scalar focus structure where zinghai encodes exclusivity and zaa3 encodes scalarity
- Exclusive SFPs realize scalar focus structures in Cantonese (24)[zaa3_[Scalarity] ... [zinghai_[Exclusivity] ... XP_F ...]]
 - → No compositionality problems/form-meaning mismatches

Exclusive doubling as scalar focus structures

- The leading idea: Exclusive doubling instantiates scalar focus structure where zinghai encodes exclusivity and zaa3 encodes scalarity
- (24) Exclusive SFPs realize scalar focus structures in Cantonese [zaa3_[Scalarity] ... [zinghai_[Exclusivity] ... XP_F ...]]
 - → No compositionality problems/form-meaning mismatches
 - → **NOT** a pure Op-Prt "concord" phenomenon (where Prt = semantically vacuous)

- However, I maintain the core insight in the Op-Prt approach that there is a **dependency** \rightarrow Not simply "1+1"
- **Zaa3** is **dependent** on **zinghai** in three senses (25)
 - zaa3 requires the presence of zinghai/EXCL

 - → zaa3 always targets the very same alternative set quantified by

SALT 34

Exclusive doubling as scalar focus structures (cont.)

- However, I maintain the core insight in the Op-Prt approach that there is a **dependency** \rightarrow Not simply "1+1"
- **Zaa3** is **dependent** on **zinghai** in three senses (25)
 - zaa3 requires the presence of zinghai/EXCL
 - **Zaa3**'s focus association is determined by **zinghai** /**EXCL**'s
 - → zaa3 always targets the very same alternative set quantified by

26 / 66

- However, I maintain the core insight in the Op-Prt approach that there is a **dependency** \rightarrow Not simply "1+1"
- **Zaa3** is **dependent** on **zinghai** in three senses (25)
 - zaa3 requires the presence of zinghai / EXCL
 - **Zaa3**'s focus association is determined by **zinghai** /**EXCL**'s
 - **Zaa3** ranks the alternatives excluded by **zinghai**/**EXCL**
 - → zaa3 always targets the very same alternative set quantified by zinghai

The Roothian theory of focus

Rooth (1992) ordinary vs. focus alternative (ALT) values

- (26)a. $\llbracket \alpha_{\mathsf{F}} \rrbracket = \mathsf{a}$
 - b. $[\alpha_F]^{ALT} = \{a, b, c, d, e, f, g, ...\}$
 - Focus operators always introduce a \sim (squiggle) that takes the ALT value
 - ~ constrains C to be a subset of the ALT value
 - \bullet ~ "resets" the ALT value to be a singleton set of the ordinary value
- - Focus operators like 'only' take C instead of the ALT value, before taking the

◆ロト ◆団 ▶ ◆ 豆 ▶ ◆ 豆 ▶ ・ 豆 | 〒 * り Q () ●

27 / 66

May 28-30, 2024 SALT 34

- Rooth (1992) ordinary vs. focus alternative (ALT) values
- (26) a. $[\alpha_{\mathsf{F}}] = \mathsf{a}$
 - b. $[\alpha_F]^{ALT} = \{a, b, c, d, e, f, g, ...\}$
 - Focus operators always introduce a \sim (squiggle) that takes the ALT value and a contextual variable C
 - constrains C to be a subset of the ALT value
 - ullet ~ "resets" the ALT value to be a singleton set of the ordinary value
- (27) a. $C_i = \{a, b, c\}$
 - b. $\|\alpha_{\mathsf{F}}\|^{ALT} \sim C_i = \{a\}$ iff $C_i \subseteq \|\alpha\|^{ALT}$, undefined otherwise
 - Focus operators like 'only' take C instead of the ALT value, before taking the

◆ロ → ← 同 → ← 三 → 三 | 三 り へ ○ May 28-30, 2024

27 / 66

SALT 34

27 / 66

The Roothian theory of focus

- Rooth (1992) ordinary vs. focus alternative (ALT) values
- (26) a. $[\alpha_{\mathsf{F}}] = \mathsf{a}$
 - b. $[\alpha_F]^{ALT} = \{a, b, c, d, e, f, g, ...\}$
 - Focus operators always introduce a \sim (squiggle) that takes the ALT value and a contextual variable C
 - constrains C to be a subset of the ALT value
 - ullet ~ "resets" the ALT value to be a singleton set of the ordinary value
- (27) a. $C_i = \{a, b, c\}$

SALT 34

- b. $\|\alpha_{\mathsf{F}}\|^{ALT} \sim C_i = \{a\}$ iff $C_i \subseteq \|\alpha\|^{ALT}$, undefined otherwise
- Focus operators like 'only' take C instead of the ALT value, before taking the prejacent (a proposition <s.t>, after Alonso-Ovalle and Hirsch 2022)
- (28) $[only](C_i) = \lambda p \lambda w : p(w) \forall q[(q \in C_i \land q(w)) \rightarrow p \subseteq q]$

◆ロ → ← 同 → ← 三 → 三 | 三 り へ ○ May 28-30, 2024

- In exclusive doubling, both particles associate with the same focus association → Both are focus sensitive *operators*!

(29)
$$[OP1(C_j) \sim_{reset} C_j [\dots [OP2(C_i) \dots \sim_{reset} C_i [XP_F \dots]]]$$

- Either associates with other foci above \sim (multiple focus association cases like

May 28-30, 2024 SALT 34 28 / 66

Accessing alternatives with multiple focus operators

- In exclusive doubling, both particles associate with the same focus association → Both are focus sensitive *operators*!
- Higher OP cannot access the focus if \sim resets the focus value (cf. Beck 2006)

- Either associates with other foci above \sim (multiple focus association cases like

→ Both are focus sensitive *operators*!

- In exclusive doubling, both particles associate with the same focus association
- Higher OP cannot access the focus if \sim resets the focus value (cf. Beck 2006)

(29)
$$[OP1(C_j) \sim_{reset} C_j [... [OP2(C_i) ... \sim_{reset} C_i [XP_F ...]]]]$$

- Either associates with other foci above \sim (multiple focus association cases like multi-'only', Rooth 1996)
- Or ungrammaticality (focus intervention effects, Beck 2006)

28 / 66

May 28-30, 2024 SALT 34

Two possibilities:

- #1 Passing up alternatives
 - There is a variant of ~ that passes up the alternatives (Fox 2007; Wagner 2012; Crni 2013; Bade and Sachs 2019)
 - → motivated by recursive exhaustification for free-choice inferences, etc.

(30)
$$\left[\begin{array}{c} \mathsf{OP1}(C_j) \sim_{\mathsf{reset}} C_j \left[\dots \left[\begin{array}{c} \mathsf{OP2}(C_i) \dots \sim_{\mathsf{pass}} C_i \left[\begin{array}{c} \mathsf{XP_F} \dots \end{array} \right] \right] \right] \right]$$

- #2 Co-indexation of $C \rightarrow$ The proposed one
 - Instead of introducing another $\sim C$, the higher focus operator's C is

(31)
$$[OP1(C_i) [... [OP2(C_i) ... \sim_{reset} C_i [XP_F ...]]]$$

Accessing alternatives with multiple focus operators (cont.)

Two possibilities:

Passing up alternatives

- There is a variant of ~ that passes up the alternatives (Fox 2007; Wagner 2012; Crni 2013; Bade and Sachs 2019)
- → motivated by recursive exhaustification for free-choice inferences, etc.

(30)
$$\left[\begin{array}{c} \mathsf{OP1}(C_j) \sim_{\mathsf{reset}} C_j \left[\dots \left[\begin{array}{c} \mathsf{OP2}(C_i) \dots \sim_{\mathsf{pass}} C_i \left[\begin{array}{c} \mathsf{XP_F} \dots \end{array} \right] \right] \right]$$

- Co-indexation of $C \rightarrow$ The proposed one
 - Instead of introducing another $\sim C$, the higher focus operator's C is co-indexed with the lower one

(31)
$$\left[\begin{array}{c} \mathsf{OP1}(C_i) \left[\dots \left[\begin{array}{c} \mathsf{OP2}(C_i) \dots \sim_{\mathsf{reset}} C_i \left[\begin{array}{c} \mathsf{XP_F} \dots \end{array} \right] \right] \right] \right]$$

A compositional analysis

- I propose that *zinghai* is the exclusive operator
- (32)The semantics of zinghai/EXCL

```
[zinghai/EXCL](C_i) = AI: \lambda p \lambda w. \forall q [(q \in C_i \land q(w)) \rightarrow p \subseteq q]
                                   NAI: p(w)
```

- At-issue (AI): negates all the alternatives in C_i that are not entailed by the prejacent p on the at-issue level
- NAI: presupposes p

SALT 34 May 28-30, 2024 30 / 66

◆ロト ◆団 ▶ ◆ 豆 ▶ ◆ 豆 ▶ ・ 豆 | 〒 * り Q () ●

- Zaa3 only operates on the NAI level, that requires at least one alternative excluded by the lower operator to be ranked higher than the true prejacent (of the lower operator)
- (33)The semantics of zaa3
 - a. $[zaa3](C_i) = AI: \lambda r \lambda w. r(w)$; where r is an exclusive proposition (see §5) **NAI:** $\exists p, q \in C_i[(r \cap q = \emptyset \land r \cap p \neq \emptyset) \rightarrow p <_s q]$
 - AI: a (partial) identity function that takes r and returns r
 - NAI: there exists two alternatives p, q in C_i such that p is compatible with r but q is not, and q is ranked higher than p on a contextually given scale
- - Co-indexation potentially as a result of syntactic Agree relation between zinghai and

May 28-30, 2024 SALT 34 31 / 66

- Zaa3 only operates on the NAI level, that requires at least one alternative excluded by the lower operator to be ranked higher than the true prejacent (of the lower operator)
- (33)The semantics of zaa3
 - a. $[zaa3](C_i) = AI: \lambda r \lambda w. r(w)$; where r is an exclusive proposition (see §5) **NAI:** $\exists p, q \in C_i[(r \cap q = \emptyset \land r \cap p \neq \emptyset) \rightarrow p <_s q]$
 - Al: a (partial) identity function that takes r and returns r
 - NAI: there exists two alternatives p, q in C_i such that p is compatible with r but q is not, and q is ranked higher than p on a contextually given scale
 - Dependency in doubling as co-indexation of C_i
- [CP zaa(C_i) [TP zinghai(C_i) [$\sim C_i$ $_{vP}$ Ming [$_{v'}$ buy [DP lamb_F]]]]] (34)
 - Co-indexation potentially as a result of syntactic Agree relation between zinghai and zaa3 (see Yip 2023) (cf. binding as Agree, Reuland 2001; Kratzer 2009, i.a.)

May 28-30, 2024 SALT 34 31 / 66

- An example with contextual salience
- $C_i = \{^{\land} Ming buy pork, ^{\land} Ming buy lamb, ^{\land} Ming buy beef\}$ where [$^{\land}$ Ming buy lamb] $<_{\text{salience}}$ [$^{\land}$ Ming buy beef]
- (35)Contextual information: (non-)salience You are a cashier in a meat market in the US. Beef is newly arrived and is really good today. You just served Ming, and your colleague asks you what he bought.

Aaming zinghai maai-zo joengjuk_F zaa3 Ming only buy-PERF lamb SFP.only Ming only bought lamb.

May 28-30, 2024 SALT 34

(36) The composition of (35)

 λw . Ming buy pork in w, ...}

(36)The composition of (35)

```
[zinghai](C_i)
                                        [vP2] = \lambda w. Ming buy lamb in w
                                         [vP2]^{ALT} = \{[vP1]\} = \{[vP2]\}
                                                  \overline{\mathsf{NAI}} \ C_i \subseteq \llbracket v\mathsf{P1} \rrbracket^{ALT}
                                                                                        \sim C_i
             [vP1] = \lambda w. Ming buy lamb in w
                              \llbracket v P \rrbracket^{ALT} =
                 \{\lambda w. \text{Ming buy lamb in w,}
                   \lambda w. Ming buy beef in w,
               \lambda w. Ming buy pork in w, ...}
```

(36) The composition of (35)

```
[TP] = \lambda w.\text{EXCL}(\lambda w.\text{Ming buy lamb in w})
                      [TP]^{ALT} = \{[TP]\}
    NAI |C_i \subseteq [vP1]^{ALT} \land Ming buy lamb in w
[zinghai](C_i)
                                     [vP2] = \lambda w. Ming buy lamb in w
                                      [vP2]^{ALT} = \{[vP1]\} = \{[vP2]\}
                                              NAI \mid C_i \subseteq \llbracket vP1 \rrbracket^{ALT}
            [vP1] = \lambda w. Ming buy lamb in w
                                                                                  \sim C_i
                            \llbracket v \mathsf{P} \rrbracket^{ALT} =
                \{\lambda w. \text{Ming buy lamb in } w,
                 \lambda w. Ming buy beef in w,
              \lambda w. Ming buy pork in w, ...}
```

SALT 34 May 28-30, 2024

(36) The composition of (35)

```
[zaa3](C_i)
                         [TP] = \lambda w.EXCL(\lambda w.Ming buy lamb in w)
                                          [TP]^{ALT} = \{[TP]\}
                         NAI |C_i \subseteq [vP1]^{ALT} \land Ming buy lamb in w
                     [zinghai](C_i)
                                                        [vP2] = \lambda w. Ming buy lamb in w
                                                         [vP2]^{ALT} = \{[vP1]\} = \{[vP2]\}
                                                                 NAI \mid C_i \subseteq \llbracket vP1 \rrbracket^{ALT}
                                 [vP1] = \lambda w. Ming buy lamb in w
                                                                                                   \sim C_i
                                                \llbracket v P \rrbracket^{ALT} =
                                     \{\lambda w. \text{Ming buy lamb in w,}
                                      \lambda w. Ming buy beef in w,
                                   \lambda w. Ming buy pork in w, ...}
```

SALT 34 May 28-30, 2024

(36) The composition of (35)

```
[CP] = \lambda w.EXCL(\lambda w.Ming buy lamb in w); [CP]^{ALT} = \{[CP]\}
            NAI C_i \subset \llbracket vP1 \rrbracket^{ALT} \wedge \text{Ming buy lamb in } w \wedge V
                       \exists p, q \in C_i \ [\lambda w.EXCL(\lambda w.m \text{ buy I in w}) \cap q = \emptyset \land
                                         \lambda w.\text{EXCL}(\lambda w.\text{m buy I in w}) \cap p \neq \emptyset \land = p <_s q
             \llbracket zaa3 \rrbracket (C_i)
                                          [TP] = \lambda w.EXCL(\lambda w.Ming buy lamb in w)
                                                              [TP]^{ALT} = \{[TP]\}
                                          NAI \mid C_i \subset \llbracket vP1 \rrbracket^{ALT} \wedge Ming buy lamb in w
                                      [zinghai](C_i)
                                                                               [vP2] = \lambda w. Ming buy lamb in w
                                                                                vP2|ALT = {|vP1|} = {|vP2|}
                                                                                         \overline{\mathsf{NAI}} \mid C_i \subseteq \llbracket v \mathsf{P1} \rrbracket^{ALT}
                                                   [vP1] = \lambda w. Ming buy lamb in w
                                                                                                                                \sim C_i
                                                                     \llbracket v P \rrbracket^{ALT} =
                                                        \{\lambda w. \text{Ming buy lamb in } w,
                                                          \lambda w. Ming buy beef in w.
                                                      \lambda w. Ming buy pork in w, ...}
```

SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024 33 / 66

- Passing up the alternatives means that the lower operator is included in the alternative set as well, forming a pre-exhaustified set
- (37) $\left[\operatorname{CP} \operatorname{zaa3}(C_j) \left[\operatorname{TP2} \sim_{\operatorname{reset}} C_j \left[\operatorname{TP1} \operatorname{zinghai}(C_i) \left[\sim_{\operatorname{pass}} C_i \left[\operatorname{M} \operatorname{buy lamb}_{i} \right] \right] \right] \right] \right]$
 - However, it would predict a meaning that is too strong!
 zaa3 now ranks the alternative exclusive propositions
- (38) a. $[TP1] = \lambda w.EXCL(\lambda w.Ming buy lamb in w)$
 - b. $[TP1]^{ALT} = \{\lambda w. EXCL(\lambda w. Ming buy lamb in w), \lambda w. EXCL(\lambda w. Ming buy pork in w), \lambda w. EXCL(\lambda w. Ming buy beef in w), ...\}$
 - c. The required ordering by zaa3: $[\lambda w.\text{EXCL}(\lambda w.\text{Ming buy lamb in w})] <_s [\lambda w.\text{EXCL}(\lambda w.\text{Ming buy beef in w})]$

◆□▶ ◆□▶ ◆■▶ ◆■▶ ●■ 釣९○

SALT 34

Not passing up alternatives

 Passing up the alternatives means that the lower operator is included in the alternative set as well, forming a pre-exhaustified set

```
(37) [CP \ zaa3(C_j) \ [TP2 \sim_{reset} C_j \ [TP1 \ zinghai(C_i) \ [\sim_{pass} C_i \ [M \ buy \ lamb_F]]]]]]
```

- However, it would predict a meaning that is too strong!
 - → zaa3 now ranks the alternative exclusive propositions
- (38) a. $[TP1] = \lambda w.EXCL(\lambda w.Ming buy lamb in w)$
 - b. $[TP1]^{ALT} = \{\lambda w. EXCL(\lambda w. Ming buy lamb in w), \lambda w. EXCL(\lambda w. Ming buy pork in w), \lambda w. EXCL(\lambda w. Ming buy beef in w), ...\}$
 - c. The required ordering by zaa3: $[\lambda w.\text{EXCL}(\lambda w.\text{Ming buy lamb in w})] <_s [\lambda w.\text{EXCL}(\lambda w.\text{Ming buy beef in w})]$

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 34 / 66

- A non-exclusive proposition in the discourse is enough to license zaa3
- Salient **non**-exclusive propositions in the discourse (39)
 - A: {Ming bought beef./ Ming only bought beef.}
 - b. B: M-hai. Aaming {zinghai} maai-zo joengjuk_F Ming only buy-PFV lamb no SFP.only No. Ming only bought lamb.

SALT 34 May 28-30, 2024 35 / 66

Not passing up alternatives (cont.)

- One might say there is a covert 'only'/EXCL in plain assertion
- However, a preceding assertion like 'Ming bought all the meat' can also license zaa3 in the next sentence.
- (40) a. A: Ming bought all the meat (in the store).
 - b. B: M-hai. Aaming {zinghai} maai-zo joengjuk_F {zaa3} no Ming only buy-PFV lamb SFP.only 'No. Ming only bought lamb.'
 - Zinghai 'only' cannot associate with universal quantifiers due to the ban against its vacuous use (e.g., Alxatib 2020, a.o.)
 - → $[\lambda w.\text{EXCL}(\lambda w.\text{Ming buy all meat in w})]$ is ill-formed and cannot be ranked against $[\lambda w.\text{EXCL}(\lambda w.\text{Ming buy lamb in w})]$
- (41) *Aaming zinghai maai-zo jyunbou juk_F. Ming only buy-PFV all meat 'Ming only bought all the meat.'



36 / 66

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024

- One might say there is a covert 'only'/EXCL in plain assertion
- However, a preceding assertion like 'Ming bought all the meat' can also license zaa3 in the next sentence.
- a. A: Ming bought **all** the meat (in the store). (40)
 - b. B: M-hai. Aaming {zinghai} maai-zo joengjuk_F | {zaa3} |. Ming only buy-PFV lamb SFP.only nο 'No. Ming only bought lamb.'
 - Zinghai 'only' cannot associate with universal quantifiers due to the ban
 - \rightarrow [$\lambda w.EXCL(\lambda w.Ming buy all meat in w)$] is ill-formed and cannot be ranked



36 / 66

SALT 34 May 28-30, 2024

- One might say there is a covert 'only'/EXCL in plain assertion
- However, a preceding assertion like 'Ming bought all the meat' can also license zaa3 in the next sentence.
- (40) a. A: Ming bought **all** the meat (in the store).
 - b. B: M-hai. Aaming $\{zinghai\}$ maai-zo joengjuk_F $|\{zaa3\}|$. Ming only buy-PFV lamb SFP.onlv no 'No. Ming only bought lamb.'
 - Zinghai 'only' cannot associate with universal quantifiers due to the ban against its vacuous use (e.g., Alxatib 2020, a.o.)
 - \rightarrow [$\lambda w. EXCL(\lambda w. Ming buy all meat in w)$] is ill-formed and cannot be ranked against $[\lambda w.EXCL(\lambda w.Ming buy lamb in w)]$
- (41) *Aaming zinghai maai-zo jyunbou juk_F. Ming only buy-PFV all meat 'Ming only bought all the meat.'

36 / 66

Table of Contents

- Introduction
- SFP exclusive doubling in Cantonese
- 3 The not-at-issue dimension
- 4 Proposal: scalar focus
- **5** More on the dependency
- Conclusion



SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 37 / 6

The dependency in exclusive doubling

- Now we're able to capture zaa3's dependency (b-c) by co-indexation of C_i
- But how about (a)? What can't other focus operators license zaa3?
- (42) a. **Zaa3** requires the presence of **zinghai/EXCL**

. .

??

- b. Zaa3's focus association is determined by zinghai/EXCL's
- c. Zaa3 ranks the alternatives excluded by zinghai/EXCL
- Deriving the requirement on exclusiveness **semantically** (=a)
- #2 Predicting (non-)intervention on the dependency

The dependency in exclusive doubling

- Now we're able to capture zaa3's dependency (b-c) by co-indexation of C_i
- But how about (a)? What can't other focus operators license zaa3?
- (42) a. Zaa3 requires the presence of zinghai/EXCL

.

??

- b. Zaa3's focus association is determined by zinghai/EXCL's
- c. Zaa3 ranks the alternatives excluded by zinghai/EXCL
- #1 Deriving the requirement on exclusiveness semantically (=a)
- **#2** Predicting (non-)intervention on the dependency

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 38 / 66

#1: Deriving requirement on exclusiveness

- Op-Prt approach: syntactic requirement (e.g., Quek and Hirsch 2017; Sun 2021)
- I suggest that the identification of excluded alternatives of zaa3 already derives this requirement semantically

(43) The semantics of zaa3

```
a. [zaa3](C_i) = AI: \lambda r \lambda w. r(w)

NAI: \exists p, q \in C_i[(r \cap q = \emptyset \land r \cap p \neq \emptyset) \rightarrow p <_s q]
```

- r (zaa3's prejacent) must exclude some propositions in C_i (i.e., so there exists q)
- r returned by non-exclusive focus operators cannot satisfy zaa3's semantics

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 39/60

duction SFP exclusive doubling in Cantonese The not-at-issue dimension Proposal: scalar focus More on the dependency Conclusion References

#1: Deriving requirement on exclusiveness

- Op-Prt approach: syntactic requirement (e.g., Quek and Hirsch 2017; Sun 2021)
- I suggest that the identification of excluded alternatives of zaa3 already derives this requirement semantically
- (43) The semantics of zaa3
 - a. $[zaa3](C_i) = AI: \frac{\lambda r \lambda w.r(w)}{NAI: \exists p, q \in C_i[(r \cap q = \emptyset \land r \cap p \neq \emptyset) \rightarrow p <_s q]}$
 - r (zaa3's prejacent) must exclude some propositions in C_i (i.e., so there exists q)
 - r returned by non-exclusive focus operators cannot satisfy zaa3's semantics

◆ロト ◆回ト ◆意ト ◆意ト 連門 からぐ

39 / 66

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024

duction SFP exclusive doubling in Cantonese The not-at-issue dimension Proposal: scalar focus More on the dependency Conclusion References

#1: Deriving requirement on exclusiveness

- Op-Prt approach: syntactic requirement (e.g., Quek and Hirsch 2017; Sun 2021)
- I suggest that the **identification of excluded alternatives** of *zaa3* already derives this requirement **semantically**

(43) The semantics of zaa3

```
a. [zaa3](C_i) = AI: \frac{\lambda r \lambda w.r(w)}{NAI: \exists p, q \in C_i[(r \cap q = \emptyset \land r \cap p \neq \emptyset) \rightarrow p <_s q]}
```

- r (zaa3's prejacent) must exclude some propositions in C_i (i.e., so there exists q)
- r returned by non-exclusive focus operators cannot satisfy zaa3's semantics

◆□▶◆□▶◆불▶◆불▶ 월章 쒸९○

#1: Deriving requirement on exclusiveness (cont.)

EVEN asserts the truth of the prejacent and presupposes that the prejacent is
the least likely proposition among the alternative set (Horn 1969; Rooth 1985;
Erlewine and Kotek 2018, i.a.; but see Kay 1990 and many others for (un)expectedness or
noteworthiness)

(44)
$$\llbracket EVEN \rrbracket(C_i) = AI: \lambda r \lambda w. r(w)$$

NAI: $\forall q [(q \in C_i \land q \not\subseteq p) \rightarrow p <_{likely} q]$

- Crucially, EVEN does not exclude the possibility of other alternatives q
- → Even if we assume *zaa3*'s *C_i* is co-indexed with EVEN's *C_i*, *zaa3* is predicted to be unlicensed.

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 40 / 66

#1: Deriving requirement on exclusiveness (cont.)

EVEN asserts the truth of the prejacent and presupposes that the prejacent is
the least likely proposition among the alternative set (Horn 1969; Rooth 1985;
Erlewine and Kotek 2018, i.a.; but see Kay 1990 and many others for (un)expectedness or
noteworthiness)

(44)
$$\llbracket EVEN \rrbracket(C_i) = AI: \lambda r \lambda w. r(w)$$
NAI: $\forall q [(q \in C_i \land q \not\subseteq p) \rightarrow p <_{likely} q]$

- Crucially, EVEN does not exclude the possibility of other alternatives q.
- → Even if we assume *zaa3*'s *C_i* is co-indexed with EVEN's *C_i*, *zaa3* is predicted to be unlicensed.

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 40 /

luction SFP exclusive doubling in Cantonese The not-at-issue dimension Proposal: scalar focus More on the dependency Conclusion References

#1: Deriving requirement on exclusiveness (cont.)

• As predicted, 'even' does **not** license zaa3.

(45) Lin even cannot license zaa3

a. Scenario: Ming went to a market with us to buy rice, and we saw that lobsters are really bad and beef is good today. You left earlier, and ask me what Ming bought other than rice. I say:

Aaming gingjin lin lunghaa_F dou maai-maai (*zaa3)

Ming unexpectedly even lobsters also buy-ALSO SFP.only

'Ming even bought lobsters!'

b.
$$r = \phi_{m,l}$$
 ('Ming bought lobsters')
 $C_i = \{\phi_{m,l}, \phi_{m,r}, \phi_{m,b}, ...\}$
 $\Rightarrow \#q[q \in C_i \land (r \cap q = \varnothing)]$

◆ロト ◆問 ト ◆ 豊 ト ◆ 豊 ト ・ 豊 | 〒 ・ 夕 Q (*)

#2: (Non-)intervention: negation

• The account also predicts that some elements like **negation** cannot intervene between *zinghai* and *zaa3*.

(46) Intervention effects by aspectual negation

- a. Fan said Ming only bought lamb for tonight's dinner. You know that Ming did buy beef as well, so you say: "no, ..."
 - ... Aaming **mou zinghai** maai [joengjuk]_F (***zaa3**). (¬>only)
 Ming NEG.PFV only buy lamb SFP.only
 Ming didn't only buy lamb. (he bought beef in addition to lamb)
- b. *[zaa3 [CP ... [NegP **mou** 'NEG.PFV' ... [zinghai ...

- ◆□ ▶ ◆圊 ▶ ◆불 ▶ ◆불 ► 원 속은

#2: (Non-)intervention: negation (cont.)

- The LF structure and the derivation is given below.
- (47) [CP zaa3(C_i) [NegP mou [$_{vP2}$ zinghai(C_i) [$_{vP1}$ Ming bought lamb_F]]]]]
- (48) $[mou] = \lambda p \lambda w. \neg p(w)$ (tense/aspect semantics ignored)
- (49) The derivation of (47)
 - a. $\llbracket vP1 \rrbracket = ^{\mathsf{M}} \mathsf{Ming} \mathsf{buy} \mathsf{lamb} = \phi_I$
 - b. $C_i = \{\phi_I, \phi_b, \phi_p, ...\}$
 - c. $[vP2] = \lambda w. \forall q[(q \in C_i \land q(w)) \rightarrow \phi_l \subseteq q]$ = $\neg \phi_b \land \neg \phi_p \land ...$ EXCL \leadsto conjunction of negated proposition
 - d. $[NegP] = \lambda w. \neg \forall q[(q \in C_i \land q(w)) \rightarrow \phi_l \subseteq q] = \lambda w. \exists q[(q \in C_i \land q(w)) \rightarrow \phi_l \not\subseteq q] = \phi_b \lor \phi_p \lor ...$ negating EXCL \leadsto disjunction
 - e. $[\![CP]\!]$ = undefined, as there is **no** proposition in C_i that is excluded by $[\![NegP]\!]$, i.e. $\neg \exists q[(q \in C_i \land \underline{r} \cap q = \underline{\varnothing})]$
 - Derivation crashes since the intervening negation "loosens" the truth condition of zaa3's prejacent → negation cannot intervene

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024

#2: (Non-)intervention: negation (cont.)

- The LF structure and the derivation is given below.
- (47) $[CP zaa3(C_i)]_{NegP}$ mou $[VP2 zinghai(C_i)]_{vP1}$ Ming bought lamb_F]]]]]
- (48) $[mou] = \lambda p \lambda w. \neg p(w)$ (tense/aspect semantics ignored)
- (49) The derivation of (47)
 - a. $\llbracket vP1 \rrbracket = ^M \text{Ming buy lamb} = \phi_I$
 - b. $C_i = \{\phi_I, \phi_b, \phi_p, ...\}$
 - c. $[vP2] = \lambda w. \forall q[(q \in C_i \land q(w)) \rightarrow \phi_l \subseteq q]$ = $\neg \phi_b \land \neg \phi_p \land ...$ EXCL \leadsto conjunction of negated propositions
 - d. $[\![NegP]\!] = \lambda w. \neg \forall q [\![(q \in C_i \land q(w)) \rightarrow \phi_l \subseteq q]\!] = \lambda w. \exists q [\![(q \in C_i \land q(w)) \rightarrow \phi_l \not\subseteq q]\!]$ $= \phi_b \lor \phi_p \lor \dots$ $\textbf{negating EXCL} \leadsto \textbf{disjunction}$
 - e. $[\![CP]\!] =$ undefined, as there is **no** proposition in C_i that is excluded by $[\![NegP]\!]$, i.e., $\neg \exists q[(q \in C_i \land r \cap q = \varnothing)]$
 - Derivation crashes since the intervening negation "loosens" the truth condition of zaa3's prejacent → negation cannot intervene

SALT 34 Only 'only only May 28-30, 2024 43 / 66

#2: (Non-)intervention: negation (cont.)

- The LF structure and the derivation is given below.
- [CP zaa3(C_i) [NegP mou [$_{vP2}$ zinghai(C_i) [$\sim C_i$ [$_{vP1}$ Ming bought lamb_F]]]]] (47)
- (48) $\llbracket mou \rrbracket = \lambda p \lambda w. \neg p(w)$ (tense/aspect semantics ignored)
- (49) The derivation of (47)
 - a. $[vP1] = ^Ming buy lamb = \phi_I$
 - b. $C_i = \{\phi_I, \phi_h, \phi_p, ...\}$
 - c. $\llbracket vP2 \rrbracket = \lambda w. \forall q \llbracket (q \in C_i \land q(w)) \rightarrow \phi_I \subseteq q \rrbracket$ $= \neg \phi_b \wedge \neg \phi_b \wedge \dots$ EXCL → conjunction of negated propositions
 - d. $\lceil NegP \rceil = \lambda w. \neg \forall q [(q \in C_i \land q(w)) \rightarrow \phi_l \subseteq q] = \lambda w. \exists q [(q \in C_i \land q(w)) \rightarrow \phi_l \not\subseteq q]$ $= \phi_b \vee \phi_p \vee ...$ negating EXCL ~> disjunction
 - e. $[\![CP]\!] =$ undefined, as there is **no** proposition in C_i that is excluded by $[\![NegP]\!]$, i.e., $\neg \exists q [(q \in C_i \land r \cap q = \varnothing)]$
 - Derivation crashes since the intervening negation "loosens" the truth condition of zaa3's prejacent → negation cannot intervene

May 28-30, 2024

uction SFP exclusive doubling in Cantonese The not-at-issue dimension O00000000 Proposal: scalar focus More on the dependency Conclusion References

#2: (Non-)intervention: focus operators

- The account also predicts focus operators like 'even' 'also' do not trigger intervention effects, since they do not alter the truth conditions
- (50) 'Even' focus lin ... dou associating with subjects

 Context: There are three papers assigned for each week for a given course. Ming is the best student who always reads all the assigned papers beforehand.

 However, this week's reading is difficult and all the students, including Ming, only read one paper.

Lin Aaming_{F1} dou [zinghai tai-zo jat-bin abstract_{F2}] zaa3. even Ming also only read-PFV one-CL paper SFP.only Even Ming only read one paper.'

#2: (Non-)intervention: focus operators (cont.)

- Recall:
- The semantics of *lin...dou* (51)

```
[EVEN](C_k) = AI: \lambda r \lambda w.r(w)
                          NAI: \forall q[(q \in C_k \land r \not\subset q) \rightarrow r <_{likely} q]
```

- EVEN is a partial identity function on the at-issue level
 - → does not alter the truth condition of the exclusive proposition with zinghai
 - \rightarrow Zaa3's prejacent excludes the non-p alternatives in C_i
 - → EVEN may intervene
- No focus intervention effects (Beck 2006):

May 28-30, 2024

45 / 66

#2: (Non-)intervention: focus operators (cont.)

- Recall:
- The semantics of *lin...dou* (51)

```
[EVEN](C_k) = AI: \lambda r \lambda w.r(w)
                          NAI: \forall q[(q \in C_k \land r \not\subseteq q) \rightarrow r <_{likelv} q]
```

- EVEN is a partial identity function on the at-issue level
 - → does not alter the truth condition of the exclusive proposition with zinghai
 - \rightarrow Zaa3's prejacent excludes the non-p alternatives in C_i
 - → EVEN may intervene
- No focus intervention effects (Beck 2006): Zaa3 & zinghai's $C_i \neq \text{EVEN's } C_k$

May 28-30, 2024

45 / 66

Table of Contents

- Introduction
- SFP exclusive doubling in Cantonese
- 3 The not-at-issue dimension
- 4 Proposal: scalar focus
- 6 More on the dependency
- 6 Conclusion



0000

SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024 46 / 66

- Exclusive SFPs realize scalar focus structures in Cantonese (52) $[zaa3(C_i)_{[Scalarity]} ... [zinghai(C_i)_{[Exclusivity]} \sim C_i ... XP_F ...]]$
 - → Not really an Op-Prt dependency (but Op-Op)
 - Dependency in exclusive doubling: Zaa3 targets the same alternative set → Still have an Op-Prt-like dependency
 - → There are multiple ways for higher operators to access alternatives, in

SALT 34 May 28-30, 2024

- Exclusive SFPs realize scalar focus structures in Cantonese (52) $[zaa3(C_i)_{[Scalarity]} ... [zinghai(C_i)_{[Exclusivity]} \sim C_i ... XP_F ...]]$
 - Meaning is distributed: Exclusive doubling in Cantonese instantiates scalar focus structure where zinghai encodes exclusivity and zaa3 encodes scalarity → Not really an **Op-Prt** dependency (but **Op-Op**)
 - Dependency in exclusive doubling: Zaa3 targets the same alternative set → Still have an Op-Prt-like dependency
 - → There are multiple ways for higher operators to access alternatives, in

- Exclusive SFPs realize scalar focus structures in Cantonese (52) $[zaa3(C_i)_{[Scalarity]} ... [zinghai(C_i)_{[Exclusivity]} \sim C_i ... XP_F ...]]$
 - Meaning is distributed: Exclusive doubling in Cantonese instantiates scalar focus structure where zinghai encodes exclusivity and zaa3 encodes scalarity → Not really an **Op-Prt** dependency (but **Op-Op**)
 - Dependency in exclusive doubling: Zaa3 targets the same alternative set quantified by zinghai via co-indexation of C_i
 - → Still have an Op-Prt-like dependency
 - → There are multiple ways for higher operators to access alternatives, in

- Exclusive SFPs realize scalar focus structures in Cantonese (52) $[zaa3(C_i)_{[Scalarity]} ... [zinghai(C_i)_{[Exclusivity]} \sim C_i ... XP_F ...]]$
 - Meaning is distributed: Exclusive doubling in Cantonese instantiates scalar focus structure where zinghai encodes exclusivity and zaa3 encodes scalarity → Not really an **Op-Prt** dependency (but **Op-Op**)
 - Dependency in exclusive doubling: Zaa3 targets the same alternative set quantified by zinghai via co-indexation of C_i
 - → Still have an Op-Prt-like dependency
 - → There are multiple ways for **higher operators to access alternatives**, in addition to the existing \sim_{pass} mechanism (e.g. Bade and Sachs 2019)

Further directions

- An attempt to answer "why doubling?"
- Doubling is not "redundant" nor simply a reflex of syntactic dependency, but manifests a structure where meaning pieces are distributed yet one is dependent on another one
- Cross-linguistic evidence beyond Cantonese: similar scalar components found in
 - Mandarin adverbial-SFP doubling
 - German adverbial-adfocal doubling (Hole 2017)
 - Vietnamese adverbial-adfocal doubling (Hole 2017)
 - Akan adfocal-adfocal doubling (Comfort Ahenkorah p.c.)
- How about other focus particles like 'even' and 'also'?

- ◆□ ▶ ◆♬ ▶ ◆불 ▶ ◆불 ▶ 흥[표 约약은

48 / 66

Further directions

- An attempt to answer "why doubling?"
- Doubling is not "redundant" nor simply a reflex of syntactic dependency, but manifests a structure where meaning pieces are distributed yet one is dependent on another one
- Cross-linguistic evidence beyond Cantonese: similar scalar components found in
 - Mandarin adverbial-SFP doubling
 - German adverbial-adfocal doubling (Hole 2017)
 - Vietnamese adverbial-adfocal doubling (Hole 2017)
 - Akan adfocal-adfocal doubling (Comfort Ahenkorah p.c.)
- How about other focus particles like 'even' and 'also'?

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 48 / 66

Further directions

- An attempt to answer "why doubling?"
- Doubling is not "redundant" nor simply a reflex of syntactic dependency, but manifests a structure where meaning pieces are distributed yet one is dependent on another one
- Cross-linguistic evidence beyond Cantonese: similar scalar components found in
 - Mandarin adverbial-SFP doubling
 - German adverbial-adfocal doubling (Hole 2017)
 - Vietnamese adverbial-adfocal doubling (Hole 2017)
 - Akan adfocal-adfocal doubling (Comfort Ahenkorah p.c.)
- How about other focus particles like 'even' and 'also'?

48 / 66

SALT 34 Only 'only only May 28-30, 2024

Acknowledgments

I wish to thank the three anonymous SALT reviewers for their valuable comments. I am particularly indebted to Veneeta Dayal, as well as Mitcho Erlewine, Zoltán Szabó, Raffaella Zanuttini, and the members of Yale Semantics Reading Group.

For discussions, I am grateful to:

Olabode Adedeji, Comfort Ahenkorah, Daniel Aremu, Aron Hirsch, Paul Law, Margaret Chui Yi Lee, Peppina Po-lun Lee, Tommy Tsz-Ming Lee, Yenan Sun, Yusuke Yagi, Xuetong Yuan, and the audience at MIT LFRG (2023).

For Cantonese judgment and comments, I thank:

Ka-Wing Chan, Sheila Shu-Laam Chan, Margaret Chui Yi Lee, Peppina Po-lun Lee, Tommy Tsz-Ming Lee, and Carmen Kin Man Tang. All the errors are of course my own responsibilities.

References I

- Alonso-Ovalle, Luis, and Aron Hirsch. 2022. "Keep only strong." Semantics and Pragmatics 15 (6): 1-46.
- Alxatib, Sam. 2020. Focus, Evaluativity, and Antonymy: A Study in the Semantics of Only and its Interaction with Gradable Antonyms. Cham, Switzerland: Springer Nature.
- Aremu, Daniel. 2024. "Towards a propositional concord approach for exclusives in Kasem." Paper presented at WCCFL-42, UC Berkeley.
- Bade, Nadine, and Konstantin Sachs. 2019. "EXH passes on alternatives: a comment on Fox and Spector (2018)." Natural Language Semantics 27:19–45.
- Bajaj, Vandana. 2016. "Scaling up Exclusive -hii." Ph.D. dissertation, Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey.
- Barbiers, Sjef. 2014. "Syntactic doubling and deletion as a source of variation." In Linguistic Variation in the Minimalist Framework, edited by M. C. Picallo, 197–223. OUP.
- Bayer, Josef. 2020. "Why doubling discourse particles?" In *Linguistic Variation: Structure and Interpretation*, edited by Ludovico Franco and Paolo Lorusso, 47–72. Berlin: Mouton de Gruyter.
- Bayer, Samuel. 1996. "The Coordination of Unlike Categories." Language 72 (3): 579-616.
- Beaver, David I., and Brady Z. Clark. 2008. Sense and Sensitivity: How Focus Determines Meaning. Chichester: Wiley Blackwell.

SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024 50 /66

References II

- Beck, Sigrid. 2006. "Intervention effects follow from focus interpretation." *Natural Language Semantics* 14:1–56.
- Branan, Kenyon, and Michael Yoshitaka Erlewine. 2023. "Anti-pied-piping." Language 99 (3): To appear.
- Cheng, Siu Pong. 2015. "The Relationship of Syntactic and Semantic Aspects of Postverbal Particles and Their Preverbal Counterparts in Hong Kong Cantonese." PhD diss., The Chinese University of Hong Kong.
- Coppock, Elizabeth, and David I. Beaver. 2014. "Principles of the exclusive muddle." *Journal of Semantics* 31 (3): 371–432.
- Crni, Luka. 2013. "Focus particles and embedded exhaustification." Journal of Semantics 30 (4): 533-558.
- Dayal, Veneeta. 2023. "The interrogative left periphery: How a clause becomes a question." *Linguistic Inquiry*, 1–50.
- Erlewine, Michael Yoshitaka. 2012. "The effect of only' on quantifier scope: The dake blocking effect." In Online Proceedings of GLOW in Asia Workshop for Young Scholars 2011, 72–86.
- Erlewine, Michael Yoshitaka. 2014. "Movement out of focus." PhD diss., Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- Erlewine, Michael Yoshitaka. 2017a. "Vietnamese focus particles and derivation by phase." *Journal of East Asian Linguistics* 26 (4): 325–349.

SALT 34 Only 'only' only May 28-30, 2024 51/66

References III

- Erlewine, Michael Yoshitaka. 2017b. "Why the null complementizer is special in complementizer- trace effects." In A pesky set: Papers for David Pesetsky, edited by Claire Halpert, Hadas Kotek, and Coppe van Urk, 371-380. MIT Working Papers in Linguistics.
- Erlewine, Michael Yoshitaka, and Hadas Kotek. 2018. "Focus association by movement: Evidence from Tanglewood." Linguistic Inquiry 49 (3): 441–463.
- Fox, Danny, 2007, "Free choice and the theory of scalar implicatures." In Presupposition and implicature in compositional semantics, edited by Penka Stateva and Uli Sauerland, 71-120. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Herrmann, Annika. 2013. Modal and focus particles in sign languages: A cross-linguistic study. Walter de Gruvter.
- Hole, Daniel. 2013. "Focus particles and related entities in Vietnamese." In Linguistics of Vietnamese: An International Survey, 265-303, Berlin/Boston; de Gruyter,
- Hole, Daniel, 2015, "A distributed syntax for evaluative only sentences." Zeitschrift für Sprachwissenschaft 34 (1): 43–77.
- Hole, Daniel. 2017. "A crosslinguistic syntax of scalar and non-scalar focus particle sentences: the view from Vietnamese and Chinese." Journal of East Asian Linguistics 26 (4): 389-409.
- Horn, Laurence R. 1969. "A presuppositional analysis of only and even." In Proceedings of the Fifth Annual Meeting of the Chicago Linguistics Society, 97–108. Chicago: Chicago Linguistic Society.

SALT 34 May 28-30, 2024

References IV

- Horn, Laurence R. 1996. "Exclusive company: only and the dynamics of vertical inference." Journal of Semantics 13 (1): 1-40.
- Horn, Laurence R. 2002, "Assertoric inertia and NPI licensing." In *Proceedings of CLS 38*, vol. 2, edited by M. Andronis, E. Debenport, A. Pycha, and K. Yoshimura, 55-82. University of Chicago, Department of Linguistics.
- Ippolito, Michela. 2008. "On the meaning of only." Journal of Semantics 25 (1): 45-91.
- Jackendoff, Ray. 1972. Semantic Interpretation in Generative Grammar. Cambridge, Massachusetts: MIT Press.
- Klinedinst, Nathan, 2004, "Only scalar only." Ms., University of California, Los Angeles,
- Klinedinst, Nathan. 2005. "Scales and Only." Master's thesis, University of California, Los Angeles.
- Kratzer, Angelika, 2009, "Making a Pronoun: Fake Indexicals as Windows into the Properties of Pronouns." Linguistic Inquiry 40 (2): 187-237.
- Law, Ann. 2004. "Sentence-final focus particles in Cantonese." PhD diss., University College London.
- Law, Paul. 2021. "Scope of Cantonese SFP zaa3 only'and Mandarin SFP eryi only'." Paper presented on The 25th International Conference on Yue Dialects, Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao University Alliance for Chinese, December 18-19, 2021.
- Lee, Peppina Po-lun, 2019, Focus Manifestation in Mandarin Chinese and Cantonese: A Comparative Perspective. London & New York: Routledge.

SALT 34 May 28-30, 2024

References V

- Lee, Youngjoo. 2005. "Exhaustivity as Agreement: The Case of Korean *Man* 'only'." *Natural Language Semantics* 13 (2): 169–200.
- Pan, Victor Junnan. 2022. "Deriving head-final order in the peripheral domain of Chinese." *Linguistic Inquiry* 53 (1): 121–154.
- Paul, Waltraud. 2014. "Why particles are not particular: Sentence-final particles in Chinese as heads of a split CP." Studia Linguistica 68 (1): 77–115.
- Portner, Paul. 2007. "Beyond the common ground: The semantics and pragmatics of epistemic modals." In *The Perspectives of Linguistics in the 21st Century*, edited by J.-Y. Yoon and K.-A. Kim. Seoul: Hankook Publishing Company.
- Quek, Yihui, and Aron Hirsch. 2017. "Severing focus form and meaning in Standard and Colloquial Singapore English." In *Proceedings of NELS 47*, edited by Andrew Lamont and Katerina Tetzloff.
- Renans, Agata. 2017. "Exclusive particles in Ga (Kwa)." Journal of Semantics 34 (4): 555-585.
- Reuland, Eric. 2001. "Primitives of binding." Linguistic Inquiry 32 (3): 439–492.
- Rooth, Mats. 1985. "Association with Focus." PhD diss., University of Massachusetts, Amherst.
- Rooth, Mats. 1992. "A theory of focus interpretation." Natural Language Semantics 1 (1): 117-121.
- Rooth, Mats. 1996. "Focus." In *The Handbook of Contemporary Semantic Theory*, edited by Shalom Lappin, 271–297. Oxford: Blackwell Publishers.

SALT 34 Only 'only 1 May 28-30, 2024 54 / 66

References VI

- Simpson, Andrew, and Zoe Wu. 2002. "Understanding cyclic Spell-Out." In Proceedings of North East Linguistic Society 32. edited by Masako Hirotani. 2:499-518.
- Sun, Yenan. 2021. "A bipartite analysis of zhiyou only' in Mandarin Chinese." Journal of East Asian Linguistics 30.319-355
- Tang, Sze-Wing. 2015. Yueyu yufa jiangyi [Lectures on Cantonese Grammar]. Hong Kong: The Commercial Press.
- von Fintel, Kai, and Sabine latridou, 2007, "Anatomy of Modal Construction," Linguistic Inquiry 38 (3): 445-483.
- Wagner, Michael. 2012. "Contrastive topics decomposed." Semantics and Pragmatics 5 (8): 1-51.
- Yip, Ka-Fai. 2022. "On Cantonese yes-no question particle aa4: evidential bias and confirmation." Language Diversity, Linguistic Theory / Cultural Identity in South Asia, Yale University.
- Yip, Ka-Fai. 2023. "Agreeing with 'only'." In 41st West Coast Conference on Formal Linguistics. Cascadilla Proceedings Project (To appear).
- Yip, Ka-Fai, and Olabode Adedeji. 2024. "Exclusive focus particles in Yorùbá." Paper presented at ACAL-55, McGill

May 28-30, 2024 55 / 66

Table of Contents

7 Appendix A: Exclusive doubling cross-linguistically

Appendix B: Zinghai & zaa3 as exclusives

56 / 66

Appendix A: Exclusive doubling cross-linguistically

- (53) a. Akan (C. Ahenkorah p.c.)
 - b. Bangla (U. Banerjee p.c.)
 - c. Cantonese (A. Law 2004; P. P.-I. Lee 2019; Yip 2023)
 - d. Dutch (Barbiers 2014)
 - e. English (rare cases in J. Bayer 2020), e.g., the stakes have never been higher as he only has only 48 hours to find someone to take care of his young daughter
 - f. Ga (Renans 2017)
 - g. German (Hole 2015; J. Bayer 2020)
 - h. German sign language (Herrmann 2013)
 - i. Hindi (Bajaj 2016)
 - j. Japanese (Erlewine 2012)
 - k. Kasem (Aremu 2024)
 - I. Korean (Y. Lee 2005)
 - m. Mandarin Chinese (Hole 2017; Sun 2021)
 - n. Vietnamese (Hole 2013, 2017; Erlewine 2017a)
 - o. Yoruba (Yip and Adedeji 2024)
 - p. ..

SALT 34 Only only May 28-30, 2024 57 / 66

Table of Contents

7 Appendix A: Exclusive doubling cross-linguistically

8 Appendix B: Zinghai & zaa3 as exclusives

Appendix C: Scalar only vs. doubling

Appendix B: At-issue exclusiveness

- The exclusiveness may be directly dissented
- (54) Doubling of exclusive particles in Cantonese
 - a. Aaming **zinghai** maai-zo joengjuk_F bei Aafan. (adverbial) Ming only buy-PERF lamb to Fan
 - b. Aaming maai-zo joengjuk_F bei Aafan zaa3 (SFP)
 Ming buy-PERF lamb to Fan SFP.only
 - c. Aaming **zinghai** maai-zo joengjuk_F bei Aafan **zaa3** (doubling) Ming only buy-PERF lamb to Fan SFP.only (a-c): 'Ming only bought Fan *lamb* (but not beef or pork).'
- B: M-hai. (Aaming zung maai-zo zyujuk bei Aafan.)
 no Ming also buy-PERF pork to Fan
 'No. (Ming also bought Fan pork.)'

SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024 59 / 66

Appendix B: At-issue exclusiveness

- The exclusiveness may be directly dissented
- (54) Doubling of exclusive particles in Cantonese
 - a. Aaming **zinghai** maai-zo joengjuk_F bei Aafan. (adverbial) Ming only buy-PERF lamb to Fan
 - b. Aaming maai-zo joengjuk_F bei Aafan zaa3 (SFP)
 Ming buy-PERF lamb to Fan SFP.only
 - c. Aaming **zinghai** maai-zo joengjuk_F bei Aafan **zaa3** (doubling) Ming only buy-PERF lamb to Fan SFP.only (a-c): 'Ming only bought Fan *lamb* (but not beef or pork).'
- (55) Can directly challenge the exclusiveness in (54a-c)

 B: M-hai. (Aaming zung maai-zo zyujuk bei Aafan.)

 no Ming also buy-PERF pork to Fan

 'No. (Ming also bought Fan pork.)'

SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024 59 / 66

At-issue exclusiveness (cont.)

- The exclusivity questioned
- Yes-no question particle aa4 (high at SAP, Tang 2015; Yip 2022; cf. Dayal 2023)
- (56) Can be questioned
 - a. Aaming zinghai maai-zo joengjuk_F aa4?
 Ming only buy-PERF lamb SFP.Q
 'Did Ming only buy lamb?'
 - b. Aaming maai-zo joengjuk_F zaa4?
 Ming buy-PERF lamb SFP.only.Q
 'Did Ming only buy lamb?'
 - c. Aaming zinghai maai-zo joengjuk_F zaa4? Ming only buy-PERF lamb SFP.only.Q 'Did Ming only buy lamb?'

SALT 34 Only 'only' May 28-30, 2024 60 / 66

Truth of the prejacent

- Zinghai & zaa3 also subsume the truth of the prejacent
- The inference may project though questions:
- (57) a. Ngo m-zi Aaming jau-mou maai joengjuk, ... 1 SG not-know Ming have-not.have buy lamb 'I don't know whether Ming bought lamb or not, ...'
 - b. ... # Aaming zinghai maai-zo joengjuk_F zaa4?
 Ming only buy-PERF lamb SFP.only.Q
 'Did Ming only buy lamb?' (doubling, same for singleton cases)

Table of Contents

7 Appendix A: Exclusive doubling cross-linguistically

8 Appendix B: Zinghai & zaa3 as exclusives

9 Appendix C: Scalar only vs. doubling

Appendix C: English scalar only vs. Cantonese doubling

 English scalar only is known to differ from quantificational only from two truth-conditional-related aspects (Klinedinst 2004, 2005; Beaver and Clark 2008; Coppock and Beaver 2014; Alxatib 2020):

#1 Non-logically weaker alternatives are not excluded when being lower ranked

(58) a. Jess only managed to interview John (quanitificational)

b. Jess only managed to a [first lieutenant]_F (scalar) (Alxatib 2020:30) (Jess also interviewed second lieutenants)

#2 The ban on vacuous uses

(59) a. #Jackie was only born in [Boston]_F (quanitificational) (Alxatib 2020:45)

b. Did Jamie only get a [B]_F on the test? (scalar) (Alxatib 2020:45)

 ✓ □ ▷ ✓ □ ▷ ✓ □ ▷ ✓ □ ▷ ☑ □ ✓ ○ ○

 SALT 34
 Only 'only' only
 May 28-30, 2024
 63 / 66

Appendix C: #1: Lower ranked alternatives

- (60) Context facilitating scalar reading with a rank order

 Scenario: [Taiwan: 1 gold | Hong Kong: 1 silver 1 bronze]

 Ming and you are discussing which team performed the best in the last Olympic game. You said: Taiwan was definitely better, because ...
 - a. #Gongdeoi **zinghai** ling-zo go $aagwan_F$ (aa3). HK.team only get-ACHV CL 1st-runner-up SFP. '#The only medal Hong Kong Team got was a silver. (What a loser.)'
 - b.??Gongdeoi **zinghai** ling-zo go aagwan_F **zaa3**.

 HK.team only get-PFV CL 1st-runner-up SFP.only.

 'Hong Kong Team only/just got a silver. (What a loser.)'
 - c. ?Gongdeoi ling-zo go $aagwan_F$ **zaa3**. HK.team get-PFV CL 1st-runner-up SFP.only. 'Hong Kong Team only/just got a silver. (What a loser.)'
 - d. Gongdeoi **zihai** ling-zo go aagwan_F **zaa3**.

 HK.team just get-PFV CL 1st-runner-up SFP.only.

 'Hong Kong Team just got a silver. (What a loser.)'

Appendix C: #1: Lower ranked alternatives (cont.)

 To naturally utter the sentences, either 'at most' is required, or the context needs to be adjusted explicitly to eliminate bronze in the comparison with Taiwan.

(61) Context focusing on the highest medal

Same scenario with (60). Ming argued that Hong Kong got more medals and should be better. You said: well, let's forget about the number and just focus on the highest one. Taiwan was better, because ...

- a. ... Gongdeoi (zeoido) zinghai ling-zo go aagwan_F (aa3).
 ... HK.team at.most only get-ACHV CL 1st-runner-up SFP.
 'Hong Kong Team (at most) only got a silver.' (less preferred but acceptable)
- b. ... Gongdeoi (zeoido) (zinghai) ling-zo go aagwan_F zaa3.
 ... HK.team at.most only get-ACHV CL 1st-runner-up SFP.only.
 'Hong Kong Team (at most) only/just got a silver.'

SALT 34 Only 'only May 28-30, 2024 65 / 66

Appendix C: #2: The ban on vacuous uses

- (62) Scenarios where only one alternative can be true
 - a. #Nei-jat fo Aaming zinghai ling-zo dai-ji ming.
 this-one subject Ming only rank second rank.
 'Ming only ranked the second (highest score) on this subject.'
 - b.?/?? Nei-jat fo Aaming **zinghai** paai dai-ji ming **zaa3**. this-one subject Ming only rank second place SFP.only. 'Ming only/just ranked the second (highest score) on this subject.'
 - Nei-jat fo Aaming zihai paai dai-ji ming zaa3.
 this-one subject Ming just rank second rank SFP.only.
 'Ming just ranked the second (highest score) on this subject.'

66 / 66